
 

YOUR community. YOUR voice. 
 
Your Ward Councillors are: 
 
Councillor Neil Clayton 
Councillor Patrick Kitterick 
Councillor Lynn Senior 
 
 

 
  

 
 

 
The Town Hall Tea Room, Town Hall 

Square, Leicester 
On Wednesday, 20 July 2011 

Starting at 6:00 pm 
 

The meeting will be in two parts 
 

 
6:00pm – 6:30pm 

 
Meet your Councillors and local 
service providers dealing with:- 

 

• City Wardens Service 

• The Handy-person Service 

• Policing Matters 

• Summer Youth Activities 

• General Council Matters and 
Other Issues 

 

6:30pm – 8:00pm 
 

Get involved in your area and 
planning for the future. There will be 
presentations and discussions on: 

 

• Summer Youth Activities 

• Policing – Presentation on City 
Centre and Castle Ward Policing 
from Inspector Chris Cockerill 

• City Wardens Update 

• The Castle Ward Budget 

 
 
  
  

Making Meetings Accessible to All 
  



 

WHEELCHAIR   
Meetings are held in a variety of community venues. We will only hold 
meetings in venues where there is suitable access for wheelchairs. If you 
have any concerns about accessing a venue by wheelchair, please 
contact the Democratic Services Officer on the details provided. 
  
BRAILLE / AUDIO TAPE – CD / TRANSLATION 
If you require this agenda or a particular part of it to be translated or 
provided on audio tape, the Democratic Services Officer can organise this 
for you (production times will depend on equipment facility availability). In 
certain cases, subject to the agreement of the local Councillors, 
translation facilities can be provided at the meeting.  
  
INDUCTION LOOPS – HEARING AT MEETINGS 
We provide a loop system at every meeting for people with hearing aids. If 
you have a hearing aid, please speak to the Democratic Services Officer 
at the meeting for further assistance if you think you won’t be able to hear 
what’s being discussed. There is also a facility which can help people 
hear better if you don’t have a hearing aid but are hard of hearing, again 
please speak to the Democratic Services Officer about this. 
  

  
  
 



 

 
 

INFORMATION FAIR 
 

PLEASE SEE BELOW FOR DETAILS OF SERVICE 
REPRESENTATIVES YOU CAN TALK TO AT THIS MEETING 

 
You can raise matters of concern, give opinions and find out information 

which may be of use 

 
Summer Youth Activities 

 
Members of the community will be 
able to find out about activities for 
young people during the summer. 

 

Policing Matters 
 

Talk to your Local Police about 
issues or raise general queries. 

City Wardens Service 
 

Speak to your local City Warden 
about local environmental issues. 

 

The Handy-person Service 
 

Talk to Officers about the Handy-
person service. 

Ward Councillors and General Information 
 

Talk to your local councillors or raise general queries. 
 
 

 



 

 



 

1. ELECTION OF CHAIR  
 

 

 Councillors will elect a Chair for the meeting.  
 

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 

 

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 

 

 The first main item on the agenda is Declarations of Interest where Councillors 
have to say if there is anything on the agenda they have a personal interest in. 
For example if a meeting was due to discuss a budget application put forward 
by a community group and one of the Councillors was a member of that group, 
they would not be able to take part in the decision on that budget application. 
 
Councillors are asked to declare any interest they may have in the business on 
the agenda, and/or indicate that Section 106 of the Local Government Finance 
Act 1992 applies to them.  
 

4. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 

Appendix A 

 The minutes of the previous Castle Community Meeting, held on 2 March 2011, 
are attached and Members are asked to confirm them as a correct record.  
 

5. SUMMER YOUTH ACTIVITIES  
 

 

 Local residents will be provided with information on youth activities in the area 
over the summer period.  
 

6. POLICING - PRESENTATION FROM INSPECTOR 
CHRIS COCKERILL  

 

 

 Inspector Chris Cockerill will give a presentation on City Centre and Castle 
Ward Policing.  
 

7. CITY WARDENS UPDATE  
 

 

 Local City Wardens will provide an update for the area.  
 

8. BUDGET  
 

Appendix B 

 Councillors are reminded that they will need to declare any interest they 
may have in budget applications, and/or indicate that Section 106 of the 
Local Government Finance Act 1992 applies to them. 
 
The following budget applications will be considered:- 
 
Application 1 
 
Applicant: Students at Leicester College 
 



 

Amount: £855 
 
Proposal: Decent Exposure Exhibition 
 
Summary: A group of 19 Photography and Video Foundation Degree 

students at Leicester College are organising an exhibition to show 
their work at The Pedestrian on 6th – 19th June 2011. It is hoped 
to attract the general public from the Leicester area through 
advertising in local newspapers, magazines and on several radio 
shows, including the BBC. There will also be posters and flyers in 
Leicester city centre. 

 
Funding would be used towards the cost of hiring exhibition 
space and costs associated with the opening night, such as 
refreshments. 

 
Application 2 
 
Applicant: Leicester City Council Festivals and Events 
 
Amount: £3,000 
 
Proposal: Queens Road Fair and Craft Market, Sunday 19th June and 4th 

December 2011. 
 
Summary: The Queen’s Road Summer Fair follows on from the successful 

Christmas Fair on 5 December 2010. The monthly community 
meeting of shops and residents put forward the idea of a Summer 
Fair during student term time. The intention is to reduce the Ward 
funding subsidy to £1,500 per event and work towards the two 
fairs becoming self financing. The funding would go towards the 
costs of road closures and the hire of stall units. The stalls will be 
run by local residents selling mainly home made arts and crafts 
and some shops and community groups will also have stalls. 
There will be street entertainment and a stage for music featuring 
mainly young people from the area. 

 
Application 3 
 
Applicant: Val Kindred (Leicestershire County Netball) 
 
Amount: £745 
 
Proposal: To pilot a 10 week course for women (16+) to get back into 

Netball at a local venue near to them. 
 
Summary: In partnership with NGB Officer for Netball, Physical Activity 

Officer for Leicester City Council, and the Community 
Development Worker at Surestart, the project will target mums at 
the Surestart group and also open those sessions up to the local 



 

community to attend. The project would also link with the City 
Council’s 3x30 Pledge Campaign – a commitment to do three 30 
minutes workouts per week for rewards. The Back to Netball 
session can be counted as one of the three 30 minute sessions. 
There would be an introductory offer for the first lesson of £1 per 
person, but it would cost £2 per person thereafter. 

 
The funding would be put towards venue hire, netball coaches, 
the design and printing of promotional material, free child care for 
attendees during sessions, and equipment for pilot lessons. 
 

Application 4 
 
Applicant: Brian Stafford, Parks & Green Spaces, Leicester City Council 
 
Amount: £551.30 
 
Proposal: Welford Road Cemetery – bird & bat boxes 
 
Summary: Welford Road Cemetery is a designated wildlife site. One of the 

aims of the Cemetery Management Plan is to increase 
awareness of the importance of the cemetery for nature 
conservation, through things such as a Dawn Chorus Walk and 
the production of a nature leaflet. It is also hoped to hold a bat 
walk & talk later on in the year, facilitated by the Wildlife Trust. 

 
The funding proposal is to purchase a number of bird and bat 
boxes, which will be installed around the cemetery. We have 
already undertaken preliminary surveys of bat and bird species, 
and the installation of these boxes will provide valuable roost and 
nesting sites for the many creatures that can be found at the site. 
This will subsequently increase numbers and ensure that the 
biodiversity of the site is improved. 

 
The boxes themselves are made from a material called 
“woodcrete” - this ensures that temperature inside the box is 
regulated and allows for better survival rates. They are more 
robust than timber boxes and help prevent predation from things 
such as squirrels and other species. The boxes will be installed 
on site by maintenance operatives, under guidance from 
conservation experts, so that the optimum locations are chosen. 

 
Application 5 
 
Applicant: Highfields Community Association 
 
Amount: £6,000 (Joint bid with Spinney Hills and Stoneygate wards) 
 
Proposal: Highfields Festival 
 



 

Summary: Funding has been requested to hold a festival in the Highfields 
Centre sports hall / main hall/ forecourt and car park, to celebrate 
the independence of the Highfields Centre. 

 
The festival will include indoor and outdoor activities, stalls, 
music, poetry, film taster workshops and a Job Fair. The event 
will incorporate the annual celebration of Diversity and Unity in 
the Community young people’s event on Saturday evening and 
adults & families concert on Sunday evening and will last over 
two days. 
 
The target audience is the local communities in the Highfields 
area, young and old and newly arrived communities, as well as 
those who are unemployed or looking for training. There is an 
event for young people and a cross generational event and a 
range of artists from diverse backgrounds. 
 
Funding would be used for staging/equipment/flooring, staffing 
(temporary), artists, catering, publicity/marketing/HCAN, security.  

 

9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  
 

 



 

 

Help us to make improvements! 
 
Please help us to improve Community Meetings by filling in an 
Evaluation sheet to let us know what you thought of the meeting. Thank 
you. 
 

 
 

For further information contact 
  
Matthew Reeves, Democratic Services Officer or Francis Connolly, Members 
Support Officer, Resources Department, Leicester City Council, Town Hall, Town 
Hall Square, LEICESTER, LE1 9BG 
 
Phone 0116 229 8811 / 8822 
Fax      0116 229 8819 
 
Matthew.Reeves@leicester.gov.uk / Francis.Connolly@leicester.gov.uk  
 
www.leicester.gov.uk/communitymeetings 
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Your Community, Your Voice 
 

Record of Meeting and Actions 
 
6:30 pm, Wednesday, 2 March 2011 
Held at: The Watershed, Upperton Road 
 
Who was there: 
 

Councillor Neil Clayton 

Councillor Patrick Kitterick 

Councillor Lynn Senior 
 

 

 

Appendix A



 

FORMAL SESSION 
 

32. ELECTION OF CHAIR  
 
Councillor Lynn Senior was Chair for the meeting. 
 
33. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 
34. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Councillors were asked to declare any interest that they may have in the business on 
the agenda, and/or indicate that Section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 
1992 applied to them. 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
35. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Castle Community Meeting held on 20 January 
2011 were confirmed as a correct record. 

 
36. PROBATION SERVICE COMMUNITY PAYBACK SCHEME  
 
Pamela Barber, Senior Probation Officer outlined details of the Community Payback 
Scheme. The scheme is organised and run by Leicestershire and Rutland Probation 
Service, working with other services and organisations. The scheme enabled the 
public to select projects of work suitable for teams of 6-8 supervised offenders 
ordered by the Courts to undertake unpaid work as part of their reparation. The 
range of projects included: 
 

• Street clean-ups 

• Ground clearance 

• Litter picks 

• Gardening 

• Painting and decorating. 
 
Nominated projects are assessed for their suitability and safety, and nominations can 
be made by individuals, groups or organisations that fit criteria, for example; 
 

• Non-profit making organisations 

• Elderly or disabled persons 

• Charitable organisations 

• Faith groups 

• Community groups 
 



 

Workers can be seen wearing orange high visibility jackets with the Community 
Payback logo on them. The high visibility jackets promoted confidence in the justice 
system and showed how the Probation Service was assisting individuals to 
undertake their reparation work. Several of the projects the Community Payback 
Teams had undertaken were discussed, including the cleaning up of overgrown land 
on Conduit Street, and painting on St Andrews estate. 
 
In answer to resident’s questions, Pamela informed the meeting that some 
individuals were scaffold trained and could undertake work at higher levels. A lot of 
litter picks were carried out. For health and safety reasons, this was usually after City 
Cleansing Teams had been into the area to remove syringes. Work was not usually 
carried out in individuals homes, only if the residents had moved out or were about to 
move in. Work for individuals was usually gardening. 
  
 
37. ONE CLEAN LEICESTER  
 
Barbara Whitcombe, City Warden Manager, gave a presentation on the One Clean 
Leicester Spring Clean, and information on how residents could report environmental 
problems or ‘grot spots’ throughout the 22 wards in Leicester. Reports can be made 
via the One Clean Leicester free downloadable App for smart phones, send 
information by email or text, or upload information on the website. 
 
The One Clean Leicester App allows users of smart phones to take a photo, select 
the location of the problem through GPS, describe the problem, for example, dog 
fouling, fly tipping or graffiti, and forward the information to the One Clean Leicester 
Team. The information can also be sent as a text message or email, with LE1 in the 
subject field. A picture can be included with a description of the problem. People 
reporting problems would be contacted for further information if required. Problems 
can also be reported using the One Clean Leicester website, or by calling Customer 
Services. Reported problems, once checked for appropriateness are then published 
on the website, where a list of reported issues can be viewed. Received information 
is forwarded to the appropriate team to respond to. 
 
Residents asked how they could report issues if they were not a user of any of the 
above methods. Councillors confirmed they could be called to assist residents. 
 
In answer to resident’s questions, Barbara stated that permission was required from 
either the landlord or land owner of private premises or land to gain access to these 
areas to clean them. If permissions was not gained, then the City Council have 
powers to access premises by default, and any costs incurred would be placed on 
the building itself, to be recouped when the property was sold at any time. Owners of 
property could usually be found through Land Registry. Graffiti on private land was 
treated in much the same way, with permission needed before access to the land 
could be gained, otherwise this would be seen as trespassing. 
 
The meeting was informed of the ‘Clean Up’ operation on Nelson Mandela Park in 
Castle Ward on Sunday 13 March, between 10.00am and 12.00pm. Community 
Payback workers, City Wardens and Parks Services would be there. Residents were 
invited along and be involved on the day. Equipment would be provided, for 



 

example, gloves and bags. Events in other wards would be advertised on the 
website, and notices placed on lampposts.  
 
Residents complained about the condition and placement of commercial bins on the 
streets. Commercial bins were often left on the streets overnight after 5.00pm, for 
collection early morning the next day. It was suggested that pressure was needed on 
waste companies to collect in the evenings. This idea had the full backing of the 
Police, the City Centre Manager and City Centre Forum, as bins belonging to bars 
invariably held bottles, which in turn could be used a missiles or weapons. 
 
Barbara went on to inform the meeting that the Warden Service issues 100s of fines 
each month, which included littering. It is hoped that records of fines would be placed 
on the website in the future. On the 14 March 2011, City Wardens would be handing 
out to members of the public ‘Stub Its’, small pouches for people to extinguish and 
take away the remains of cigarettes. 
 
38. BUDGET  
 
Francis Connolly, Members Support Officer, introduced this item of business. He 
noted that there was £4,002 left in the budget prior to the meeting. 
 
Members considered the following applications: 
 
Centre for Indian Classical Dance – request for £500 to make a giant ‘Hanuman’ 
puppet as part of the Spark Children’s Arts Festival 2011 
 
Councillors were keen to support a proportion on this project on the condition that 
the Festival’s organisers worked with Hazel Primary School to deliver the work. 
 
RESOLVED: 

that the application be supported and a sum of £300 be allocated from 
the Ward Community Cohesion budget, subject to final approval from 
the Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service Improvement and 
Neighbourhoods, the Cabinet Lead, Community Cohesion and Human 
Resources and the Leader of the Council. 

 
Leicester Pride Festival – request for £1000 to cover the cost of sound monitoring, 
the provision of bins and clearing up following the event. 
 
Councillors spoke of their support towards the festival, and proposed to fund the 
sound monitoring and clearing-up elements of the application. 
 
RESOLVED: 

that the application be partly supported and a sum of £625 be allocated 
from the Ward Community Fund and £75 be allocated from the Ward 
Community Cohesion budget, subject to final approval from the 
Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service Improvement and 
Neighbourhoods, the Cabinet Lead, Community Cohesion and Human 
Resources and the Leader of the Council. 

 



 

Installation of a double alley-gate on St Leonards Road/Howard in Clarendon 
Park- request for £975 from residents in Clarendon Park via Leicestershire Police   
 
It was made clear that this location had been identified as a burglary hot-spot, and 
that the installation of secure gates would lead to a reduction to crime and provide 
reassurance to local residents.   
 
RESOLVED: 

That the application be supported and a sum of £975 be allocated from 
the Ward Community Fund  budget, subject to final approval from the 
Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service Improvement and the Leader of 
the Council. 

 
 
Installation of two further alley-gates on Montague Road - request for £1,000 
from residents in Clarendon Park via Leicestershire Police.   
 
This application was targeted towards two further for location for alley-gates that had 
been identified by both residents and the Police as hot-spot areas.   
 
RESOLVED: 

That the application be supported and a sum of £975 be allocated from 
the Ward Community Fund  budget, subject to final approval from the 
Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service Improvement and the Leader of 
the Council. 

 
Replacement Concrete Bin, Howard Road – request for £400 for a replacement of 
the small plastic bin with a larger and sturdier bin from local residents in conjunction 
with Environmental Services.  
 
RESOLVED: 

That the application be supported and a sum of £400 be allocated from 
the Ward Community Fund  budget, subject to final approval from the 
Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service Improvement and the Leader of 
the Council. 

 
The Centre Project – request for £2,106 for a contribution towards the proviso of 
fresh ingredients for the project’s lunch club and towards overheads. 
 
RESOLVED: 

That the application be partly supported and a sum of £600 be 
allocated from the Ward Community Cohesion Fund  budget, subject to 
final approval from the Cabinet Lead for Front Line Service 
Improvement and Neighbourhoods, the Cabinet Lead, Community 
Cohesion and Human Resources and the Leader of the Council. 

 
Following a number of queries from residents, Councillor Senior explained the 
process of how applications for grant money were dealt with by Community 
Meetings. She also went on to explain the difficulty Members for Castle ward had in 
filtering bids for projects based in the city centre that benefitted other wards in 



 

Leicester. Members stated that they intended to ensure that such applications be 
dealt with by a separate mechanism in the new financial year, as well as continuing 
to look to see if there are other funds that could be used, for example, by the Joint 
Action Group Policing Fund. It was noted that the Police had been generous, but 
JAG money had run out for this financial year. One project JAG money had assisted 
with was to change the yellow lighting to white lighting on Victoria Park, which helped 
make the area safer.   
 
39. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  
 
A resident asked if crime figures for Castle ward could be provided by the Police. It 
was suggested that the new Inspector Chris Cockerill, be invited to attend the 
Community Meeting in May, and he or one of his colleagues be asked to give a 
presentation on crime in the ward. 
 
It was noted that there were some problems with residents parking schemes. 
Residents were informed that free visitor permits for people over 60 living in parking 
scheme areas. This would be brought in by the Council towards the end of March / 
early April and would allow up to three visitors to park. 
 
40. CLOSE OF MEETING  
 
The meeting closed at 8.03pm. 
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